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The meeting was called to order at 11.25 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 130: REPORT OF THE INTERNATIONAL LAw COMMISSION ON THE wORK OF ITS 
THIRTY-SIXTH SE&SION (continued) (A/39/10, A/39/412 and A/39/306) 

1. Mr. MAHMUD (Bangladesh) said that his delegation attached im~ortance to all 
the work ot the ILC, but was particularly interested in the law ot the 
non-navigational uses of international watercourses because ot its vital importance 
to the harmonious development of relations between States and the maintenance of 
international peace and security. 

2. Any study of the topic was beset with many ~roblems because of the length, 
location, origin ana hydrography ot various watercourses ana the wide variety, and 
often inconsistency, in the customs and practices of riparian States. His 
delegation agreed w1th the &pecial Rapporteur that the unity of an international 
watercourse and the interdependence of its parts and canponents were beyond 
question and firmly believed that the detinition of the "1nternat1onal watercourse" 
given in revised draft article 1 was a negation of any absolute or monopolistic use 
or control ot an international watercourse by a particular country. The definition 
of the term "international watercourr..e", which took into account the volume of 
water that flowed into and through the watercourse, must also take into account the 
econanic realities of riparian States. while agreeing that the replaceiuent of the 
words "international watercourse system" by "international watercourse" was 
basically a change of terminology, his delegation considered that the explanation 
given in the commentary to the tirst version ot article l was still valid. The 
definition of the international watercourse was based on the very nature ot things, 
which, in the opinion ot his delegation, meant that the definition was, in the 
final analysis, anchored in the unity of the hydrological cycles. 

3. Paragraph 286 of the report (A/39/10) had particularly attracted the attention 
of his delegation. In the opinion of the Spec1al Rap:t-orteur, the general framework 
agreen1ent could also contain guidelines and recommenaat1ons for watercourse States 
which might be adapted to specil::ic watercourse agreentents. In that connection, his 
delegation wished to po1nt out that since the guiaelines and recommendations to be 
set torth in the framework agreeiUent were intended to provide modal1ties for 
co-operation between riparian States, it was logical ana natural that the framework 
agreement should provide a basis for the rights and duties of riparian States in 
the absence ot a specitic agreement concerning the use ot the waters ot a 
particular international watercourse. 

4. The revised version of draft article 6 referrea to a "reasonable and equitable 
share of the uses ot the waters ot an international watercourse". In the opinion 
of his delegation, determination of reasonable and equitable use would depend on 
various factors, particularly the cost ot alternative proJects. It had already 
indicated that the capital costs of such projects should be included among the 
factors listed in dratt article 8, because the question of cost was related to the 
concepts of "efficiency of uses" and "optimum utilization". In addition, the 
concept of "reasonable and equitable" share was also related to the unity ot the 
hydrological cycles peculiar to each watercourse. 
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s. with regard to dratt article 9, his delegation believed that the prohibition 
not only of uses or activities whict1 might cause "appreciable harm" to the rights 
and interests ot riparian States, but also of those which m1ght have an adverse 
eftect on those States should constitute the basis of any agreement on the 
non-navigational uses ot international watercourses. His delegation had already 
suggested that the dratt article should contain a list of factors liable to cause 
appreciable harm to and have an adverse etfect on the territory ot a riparian 
State. In that connection, draft articles 6, 7 and 8 were closely linked to dratt 
article 9 because any uses or activities causing appreciable harm to or having 
adverse effects on a ripar1an State could not be considered as reasonable and 
equitable. The siting of factories along the watercourse should also be taken into 
consideration in assessing the harm caused because, in general, the lower 
downstream the factories were sited the more lethal their effects, particularly in 
densely populated deltaic flood plains such as those in Bangladesh. 

6. Lastly, his delegation had noted that the report had tailed to comment on the 
question of the legality ot mass1ve diversions and violations of natural flows of 
an international watercourse, to which it had already drawn the attention ot the 
Sixth Committee. Such diversions and violations harmed good relations between 
States and caused appreciable harm to the principle ot the reasonable and equitable 
use of an international watercourse. His delegation would therefore once again 
request the Commission to examine that aspect of the question. 

7. ~. ROShNSTOCK (United States of America) recalled the position often stated 
by his delegation on the draft coae of offences against the peace and security of 
mankind\ consideration of the topic was not likely to produce useful results for 
the progressive development of international law or the 1nternational community, 
and the Commission's time might more profitably be devoted to other more promising 
topics on its agenda. 

8. The London and Tokyo Charters and the consequent Judicial actions thereunder 
were, of course, singular achievements in that field. But it must be borne in mind 
that a central element in those achievements was, in both cases, a tribunal, 
without which those Charters would not have come into being despite the exceptional 
degree of international agreement then obtaining. And even with the commitment 
from the very beginning to establish a tribunal, that necessary element would not 
have been sufficient without the equally necessary degree of international 
agreement. In the case of the draft code currently under discussion, those 
necessary elements were lacking. Although it was true that there had been no 
decision to exclude the idea ot a tribunal, many delegations seemed to consider 
that it was prudent or possible to contemplate the draft code without a commitment 
to at least consider the question ot a tribunal. His delegation did not share that 
view. To press for progress on the topic in the absence of the necessary level of 
1nternational agreement could ]eopard1ze the consensus that existed with regard to 
the achievements of the 1940s. when work was conducted in a manner which, because 
of lack of precision, risked converting legally i~ortant conclusions into 
political slogans, however popular, the risk of undoing existing achievements was 
all the greater and all the more disturbing. 
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9. That having been saio, his delegation approved ot the decision ot the Special 
Rapporteur and the Commission to lim1t the content ratione personae ot the draft 
code to the criminal responsib1lity of individuals, excluding that of States. Only 
thus could progress be made once the other necessary conditions came into being, 
namely a canmitment to consider an international judicial organ ana, above all, a 
measure of international consensus on the offences to be covered. 

10. Apart trom the encouraginy decision he had already mentioned, his delegation 
considered that there were a number ot tlaws 1n the Commission's ap~roach to the 
subJect. It noted with su~rise ana aisappoin~lent that the Commission appeared to 
have de~arted trom the intention stated in paragraph 67 ot its 1983 report 
(A/38/10) of elabOratiny an introduct1on as a tust step. Yet cowmon sense and the 
resolution adopted on tne topic by the General Assembly at its thirty-eighth 
sess1on suggested that it would be appropriate to begin with the tormulation ot 
general principles that were generally acce~ted. Tne Commission seemeo, 1nstead, 
to have embarked imn1ediately on the cam~1lation of a specific list of offences. 
The unsatisfactory nature ot the worK on that list was an inescapable result ot 
attempting to draw up a list before deciding upon criteria. It was probably also a 
function of the mixed collection ot instruments listed in ~aragraph 50 ot the 
report, whicn went far beyond any notion ot acts that could be regaroed as 
international crimes. The !1st ot ottences covered an assortment of acts 
considered legally indefensible, acts cons1aered morally unacceptable, acts too 
imprecise to form any basis for criminal legislation, ana acts relevant to the 
political debate on arms control currently taking place elsewhere. Not only was 
there an absence ot any introduction which could give guidance tor the co~ilation 
of a list of offences, but there was an absence of coherence in the list. It was 
replete with political slogans such as "colonialism", but devoid of alternative 
formulations couched in neutral terms, such as the denial of fundamental human 
rights, including the right to self-determination. Moreover, the list placed an 
attack on a diplomatic agent on the same footing as the plann1ng of a war ot 
aggression, used the term "mercenarism" - a neologism already largely discredited 
in the Ad Hoc Committee on that subJect, ignored. debates and discussions in various 
forums concerning arms control and simply leaped to conclusions concerning certain 
weapons. It was mislead1ng to use the terms "maximum content" and "minimum 
content" with regard to a list at so unsatis:tactory a stage ot its development. 
That was not how law could be made and such an approach was tar more likely to 
exacerbate international tensions, by raising questions concerning existing norms, 
than to contribute to the evolution of new norn1s. 

11. It the Commission was determined to continue its work on that top1c, it must 
ground its work firmly and aetine universally accepted principles. It must 
recognize that consideration ot a tribunal was an ind1s~ensable part ot meaningful 
consideration of the topic. Only on such a basis could the Commission maintain the 
possibility of making a meaningful contribution in that particular field. 
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12. Mr. YANKOV (Chairman of the International Law Commiss~on) thanked the members 
of the Sixth Committee for their valuable contribution to the work of the 
Commission during the consideration of its report and tor the encouragement that 
they had given to the Commiss~on, while proviaing a critical analysis of its work. 
The role of the Sixth Committee as a unique and highly re~resentative internat~onal 
body in the field of the elaborat1on of international law, should be evaluated both 
quantitatively and qualitatively. 

13. It was important to note that there had been 75 statements on the report ot 
the International Law Commission~ that large numoer ot statements reflected the 
importance states attached to the Commission's work and to the law-making process 
within the United Nations system. The tact that, ot those 75 statements, 36 had 
been made by representatives of aeveloping countries was worth emphasizing as proof 
that those countries were taking that law-making process very seriously. 

14. Qualitatively, the debate in the Sixth Committee on the Commission's report 
had been ot a h~gh intellectual and technical standard. The wealth of ~deas and 
suggestions presented woula be an invaluable asset tor the furtner work of the 
Commission. The process ot codification and develo~ment ot international law would 
derive new impetus from the truittul exchanyes ot ideas between the members ot the 
Commission and the representatives ot various States, as those exchanges made it 
possible to pin-point the ~articular ~roblents relating to the main to~ics 
considered. There was no doubt that the Commission and ~ts ~~ecial kapporteurs 
would derive great benefit trom those aiscussions through a careful study ot the 
summary records and the topical summary that woula be prepared by the Secretariat. 
He wishea, in particular, to thank the Codification Division ot the Otflce of Legal 
Affairs tor its helpful collaboration. 

15. The broad range ot opin1ons to be reconciled 1n the ntultllateral process ot 
develo~ment ana cOdification ot law in the United Nations called for moaeration on 
the part of the Commission ana a realistic approach to the study of the main 
topics. It was to be ho~ed that the s~ecial ra~porteurs could attend the next 
session of the Sl~th Committee so that they could have a better idea of the full 
range ot constructive comments ~ut forward during the aebates and thus enrich the 
work of the Commission. 

16. It was encouraging to note that the bixth Committee on the whole supported the 
methods and programme ot work adopted by the Commission. The Commission would try 
to take account of the different points of view expressed regarding the degree ot 
priority to be allocated to certain items on its agenda, but the important 
considerat1on was that the ~rogran®e presented in ~aragra~h 387 of the re~ort had 
received the general approval of the Sixth Committee. It was particularly 
desirable to make progress as quickly as possible on the dratt articles during the 
remaining two years before the five-year term of the members ot the Commission 
expirea. Two of its special rap~orteurs on particularly 1m~ortant top~cs had to be 
replaced and that could involve some delay, but as a result, the Comm~ssion would 
have more time to devote to the consiaerat1on ot other topics. 
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17. The Commission awaited with keen interest the adoption at the current session 
of the General Assembly resolution on its further work and it would do its utmost 
to overcane ditficulties, with the ever-efficlent assistance of the Secretariat. 

AGENDA ITEM 125: DRAFT CODE OF OFFENCES AGAINST THE PEACE AND SECURITY OF 
MANKIND: REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-G~ERAL (A/39/439 and Add.l to 3, A/39/306, 
A/39/360) 

18. Mr. FLEISCHHAUBR (Under-secretary-General for Legal Affa1rs, the Legal 
Counsel) , introducing the report of tne Secretary-General on agenda item 125 
(A/39/439 and Add.l to 3), recalled that in its resolut1on 38/132, the General 
Assembly had requested the Secretary-General to seek the v1ews ot Member States and 
intergovernmental organizations regaraing the questions raiseo in paragral>h 69 of 
the report ot the International Law Commission on the work ot 1ts thirty-tlfth 
session (A/38/10) and to include them in a report to be suon1itted to the General 
Assembly at its thirty-ninth session. The report contained the text of replies 
received trom Botswana, czechoslovaKia, Derm,ark, Peru, Sur1narue and the Union ot 
Soviet Socialist Republics. A new addendum containing the views of the Government 
of Guatemala would be issued shortly. The canments and observations received 
during 1982 and 1983 had been issuea as documents A/37/325 and A/38/356. 

19. Mr. de PAIVA (Braz1l) said that his delegation agreed with the course of 
action taken by the Special Rapl>orteur and the Commission in deciding that efforts 
should be devoted exclusively to the criminal responsibility of individuals until 
clear instructions were formulated by the General Assembly with regard to the 
content ratione personae of the draft cOde, and that they should be limited at the 
current stage to elaborating a l1st of offences considered to be crimes against the 
peace and security of mankind. That apl>roach corresponded to the spir1t and the 
letter of General Assembly resolution 38/132. However, in the not too distant 
future the Assembly should take a decision on the basic political questions to be 
considered in the elaboration ot a draft code, namely those described in 
paragraph 69 of the Commisslon's 1983 report (A/38/10). Once the list of offences 
and the introduction to the draft code had been completed, there would be more 
elements on which to base answers to sucn questions. In any case, it should be 
borne in mind that the premises on which tne current work was based were, in a 
sense, provis1onal and that more def1nite guidelines would have to be given to the 
Commission. 

20. His delegation consldered the ~:-relintinary a~:-~:-roact1 adopted by the Commission 
for the preparation of tne l1st ot offences, as described in paragraph 40 ot the 
report (A/39/10), to be quite satlsfacto~. In fact, the Commission was following 
the conclusion reached at its thirty-fifth session that the criterion to be used to 
define the oftences was that of "extreme ser1ousness". To be precise, only crimes 
as defined in article 19 of the draft articles on State respons1cility were to be 
considered and, among those crimes, only the most serious were to be selected. 
Desl>ite the subJectivity ot such a criterion, his delegation did not see any 
alternative. It recogn1zed that att~1pts had been made to identify more precise 
methods (A/39/10, para. 34), but at the same time it agreed with the v1ew that none 
of the suggestions made was satisfactory or sufficient. 

/ ... 



A/C.6/39/SR.47 
English 
Page 7 

(Mr. de Paiva, Brazil) 

21. It seemed that there was general agreement that the offences proposed in the 
1954 draft should be retained, subject to new wording and some form of 
classification, if necessary. His delegation understood that the three main 
categories into which the offences covered by the 1954 draft were separated 
(A/39/10, para. 42) had been chosen purely for the purposes ot analysis and in no 
way signified a deviation trom the basic general criterion of seriousness. 

22. His delegation agreed that apartheid and colonialism should be included in the 
list of offences not covered by the 1954 draft, since they both fell within the 
sphere of jus cpgens and the Commission itself seemed to have recognized the 
particular seriousness of those crimes, by explicitly mentioning them in article 19 
of the draft articles on State responsibility (A/38/10, para. 53). That article 
also referred to serious damage to the environment, but in a much more specific 
context than the one which apparently had oriented the most recent debates in the 
Commission. It seemed evident that not all damage to the environment should 
constitute an offense against the peace and security of mankind. In fact, not all 
damage to the environment even constituted an international crime within the 
meaning of the aforementioned article 19. Under paragraph 3 (d) of that article, 
for environmental damage to be considered to be an international crime, it must 
result from a breach of an international obligation and the obligation breached 
must be of essential ~mportance for the safeguarding of the environment. The 
question that the Commission should ask itself was whether any crime within the 
meaning of article 19, paragraph 3 (d), should or should not be considered to be an 
offence against the peace and security of mankind. His delegation tended to 
believe that it should, but it also felt that a deeper analysis of existing law in 
the field could help to clarify the matter. 

23. No one could deny that atomic weapons could cause unprecedented devastation. 
However, as had been pointed out, the question of the use of atomic weapons had not 
been dealt with in positive international law. It had to be admitted that, in the 
absence of an express prohibition, an act could not be considered to be a crime 
within the meaning of article 19 of the draft articles on State responsibility and 
consequently did not at the current stage have a place in the list of offences. 
The inclusion of nuclear weapons in the list could be envisaqed only through a 
broad interpretation of the whole legal basis of the preparation of the draft 
Code. However, since the Commission was working on an international instrument 
which would define precise and serious legal consequences for certain acts, 
rigorous criteria should be followed. However, all that should not prevent the 
Commission from addressing States on the question of atomic weapons and expressing 
its views on the advisability of the conclusion of an international instrument 
prohibiting the use of such weapons. 

24. The questions of the taking of hostages, violence against persons enjoying 
diplomatic privileges and immunities, piracy and the hijacking of aircraft should 
be treated on an equal footing. All those acts were politically motivated and were 
condemned under positive law or customary law, and there was no doubt that those 
responsible for them should be punished. If the Commission followed the pattern of 
the 1954 draft, those acts would be covered in the new draft only to the extent 

I . .. 



A/C.6/39/SR.47 
English 
Page 8 

(Mr. de Paiva, brazil) 

that they were committed or authorized by a &tate. Acts committed by indiviouals 
not acting on behalt of States would be treated in accordance with the provisions 
of the existing specitic conventions. Therefore, the first problem was whether 
there should be two difterent regimes to ~unish the same crimes: one applicable to 
individuals acting on behalf ot a State and the other to individuals acting on 
their own behalf. His delegation telt that, in ~rinciple, two regimes would be 
justitleOJ otherwise, there would be no real guarantees that the acts con®itteo on 
behalt of States would actually be ~unisheo. The secono problem, which was linked 
to the first, was whether the new draft should make a s~ecitic reference to those 
crimes, which were included in the 1954 dratt under the general heading ot 
terrorism. That question was linked to the approach to be ado~ted by the 
Commission: if the list of crimes ~re~area in 1954 was maintained, and it seemeo 
that the Comn1ission had so deciaea at its 1984 session, it miyht be argued that 
there was no real need to specity those otfences in the new l1st. If, however, the 
Co~u1ssion adopted a ditterent ap~roach, the whole question would have to be 
re-examined. His aelegation bel1eved that the list contained in the 1954 dratt 
shoula be revised betore a final dec1sion was taken on those new po1nts. 

25. The same considerations applied to the question ot mercenaries, althougn 
posit1ve 1nternational law was develo~ing, as the Commission itself hac clearly 
recognized. 

26. H1s delegat1on belleVed that the work on the preparation ot the dratt Code was 
progressing satistactorily, but some bas1c quest1ons such as the approach that the 
Commission should adopt witi1 res~ect to the 1954 draft had still to be considered 
in more detail. The Oommission should ~roceed to a thorough rev1sion of the list 
conta1ned in the 1954 dratt. 

27. Mr. ENKHSAIKHAN (Mongolia) said that his delegation had been among the 
sponsors ot resolution 33/97, by which the General Assembly had decided to take u~ 
once aga1n the question of the preparation of a dratt Code of Ottences against the 
Peace ana Security of ~nkind. 

28. His delegation believed that the elaboratlon and adoption of a Code were 
important and most timely, particularly in the light ot the current 1nternational 
situation, character1zeo by the aggravation of international tension and the 
increased danger of nuclear war, as well as the continuence ot ex~losive and tense 
situations in the ~iddle East, southern Africa and Central America. 

29. In those circumstances, the elaL~ration ot a dratt Code woulo represent a 
contribution to the develo~•ent and stricter a~plication ot the principles ana 
norms relating to the responsibllity ot States, groups and lnaiviauals and would oe 
an ada1t1onal guarantee tor the strengtnen1ng of international peace and secur1ty. 

30. Although the 1954 draft covered a number ot pertinent acts, it could not 
currently cover all offences against international peace and security and other 
crimes against humanlty. The new dratt should also reflect taithtully the 
progress1ve develo~ent ot internat1onal law over the ~revious 30 years. As was 
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clear from paragraph 50 of the Commission's report (A/39/10), since 1954 a large 
number of international legal instruments had been adopted stipulating that certain 
acts were international crimes - a fact which should be reflected in the draft 
Code. His delegation considered that the second report ot the Special Rapporteur 
(A/CN.4/377) was a step forward towards the elaboration of the draft Code. 

31. His delegation agreed with the view expressed by the Special Rapporteur 
(A/39/10, para. 30) that the topic should be limited to less controversial 
questions until more precise replies were received from the General Assembly and 
from Governments. 

32. With respect to the content ratione ~ersonae, his delegation believed that the 
Commission had taken a correct approach by deciding to concentrate its attention 
exclusively on the criminal responsibility ot individuals and, in that regard, it 
agreed with the arguments reflected in paragraph 32 of the report. 

33. As regards the content ratione materiae, the Commission should follow the 
provisions of General Assembly resolution 38/132 whereby the Commission had been 
requested to elaborate as a first step an introduction, in conformity with 
paragraph 67 of its report on the work of its thirty-fifth session, as well as a 
list ot otfences in conformity with paragraph 69 of the same report. The 
preparation of the introduction should not be unduly delayed and the Commission 
should already begin to consider the criteria to be used for identifying offences 
against the peace and security of mankind. 

34. With regard to the principles that could be reflected in the introduction, 
those enumerated in paragraph 35 of the report could serve as a basis for such 
elaboration~ the notion ot individual criminal responsibility should be one of th~ 

basic principles of the Code; offences against the peace and security of mankind 
constituted international crimes whose prosecution was a universal dutyJ the 
non-applicability of statutory limitation in respect of crimes committed by 
individuals. 

35. With respect to the question whether a distinction should be made between 
offences against the peace and offences against the security of mankind, his 
delegation believed that those two offences were organically linked and that it 
would therefore be extremely difficult to make a clear distinction between them. 
Furthermore, the value of making such a distinction was not clear. 

36. On the question of the choice between a "minimum content" and a "maximum 
content" (A/39/10, para. 51), the Code should follow the minimum content approach 
so that it would relate to the most serious of international crimes. Besides those 
that were already reflected in the 1954 draft Code, the future Code should 
incorporate the universally recognized international crimes such as apartheid, 
colonialism, mercenarism and pollution of the environment on a massive scale. 

37. As regards the question whether specific provisions on the prohibition of the 
use of nuclear weapons should be included in the draft, Mongolia supported the view 
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that it was inconceivable for a code of oftences against the peace and security of 
mankind to remain silent on the use of such weapons - the most horrible and 
inhumane of all weapons, posing grave dangers to mankind as a whole (A/39/10, 
para. 57). The future COde should head the list of ottences with the use or threat 
of use of nuclear weapons. Likewise, the use of any other weapons of mass 
destruction should be outlawed. The absence ot a treaty forbidding the use of 
nuclear weapons, or arguments that a formal prohibition of their use would deprive 
them ot their deterrent eftects, could not serve as a justification for leaving a 
lacuna in the future Code, since nuclear war had been defined as the gravest of all 
crimes 1n many instruments, including the Declaration on the Prevention ot Nuclear 
Catastrophe (General Assembly resolution 36/100). The Declaration on the kight of 
Peoples to Peace, which haa JUSt been adoptea b~ the General Assenbly (aocument 
A/39/L.l4), solemnly proclaimed that the peoples of the planet haa a sacrea right 
to peace ana that the preservation of that right and co-operation in its 
implementation constituted a fundamental ooligation of each State. In that same 
Declaration, an appeal had been made to all States to ao their utmost to assist in 
implementing that right through the adoption of appropriate measures at the 
international level. The express prohibition in the future eoae ot the use ot 
nuclear weapons would constitute a significant step in that direction by proviaing 
a legal barrier which would serve as a deterrent to a nuclear war. 

38. Article 19 of the aratt articles on State res~onsibilit~ recogn1zea that, 
under certain circumstances, causing serious damage to the environment could be 
considered an international crime. His delegation concurred with that view. 
Indeed, one of the reasons for the partial test ban on nuclear weapons was that 
they caused enormous damage to the environment. 

39. war propaganda and incitement to hatred among peoples should also be expressly 
proh1bited, since they constituted a psychological preparation for the commission 
ot grave internat1onal offences. 

40. Mr. TREVES (Italy) congratulated the bpecial Rapporteur and the International 
Law <.::omm1SS.1.uu un Lu~ ,progress they baa made towaras claritying the issues involved 
in the aratt Code of Offences against the Peace ana Secur1ty of Mankind. 

41. His delegation approved of the decision to organize the work unaer two 
headings: the content ratione personae and the content ratione materiae ot the 
aratt Code. At the same time, it hoped that the progress maae unaer each heading 
would be put to use in work under the other heading. 

42. The aecis1on to limit the consideration ot the question to the international 
criminal res~onsiDllity of lndividuals seemed to be a wise one. It should torm the 
definitive basls of the Commission's work, not only during its current stage ana 
not only tor reasons of expeaiency. what character1zed offences against the peace 
and security ot mankind and made 1t possible to aistinguish them from bordering 
concepts of internat1onal law was the tact that they were acts tor which 
international law proviaed tor the international responsibility ot individuals. 
Although it was true that those individuals might commit such acts while in the 
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pos1t1on ot State authorities (as was the case tor most ot the acts listed in the 
1954 draft Code), that did not exempt them tram being res~onsiole as individuals 
under 1nternational law. It was also true that the international responsib1lity ot 
the State as such was incurred tor the breach of 1nternationa1 obligations 
committed by its author1t1es. That, however, was another matter. It would only 
create contusion to establish too strict a correspondence between breaches ot 
international obligat1ons enta1ling the international responsibil1ty ot individuals 
and the above-mentioned breaches of an international obligation entailing State 
responsib1lity. Cr1mes committed by persons who were neither "authorities ot a 
State" nor persons whose conduct could be attributed to the State, did not engage 
the international responsibility ot that State. by way of example, mention might 
be made of the crimes covered in article 2, paragra.J:-h (10), of the 1954 draft Code 
(A/39/10, para. 17) when they were committed by individuals, as well as various 
types of terrorist acts when the conduct of the indiv1duals committing them could 
not be attributed to a State. For example, some ot the crimes that could be 
covered by the label "mercenarism" - the use, recruiting and financi119 of 
mercenaries, when comm1tted by a State and if prohibited by a rule of international 
law in force - must certainly be considered a violation ot an international 
obligation of that State. However, the tact of being a mercenary, as defined in 
article 47, paragraph 2, ot Add1tional Protocol I to the 1949 Geneva Convention 
could be attributed only to an indiVidual. 

43. In establishing the applicable )urisd1ction, it might be useful to draw a 
d1stinction between crimes that, while giv1ng rise to individual responsibility tor 
the persons who can®itted them, necessarily also engendered respons1oility for the 
State, owing to the posit1on occupied by such persons, cr1mes that either could or 
could not be attributed to the State, depending on the capacity in wh1ch the 
persons who had committed them had acted, and crimes that, by aefinit1on, could not 
be attriouted to the State. Although it seemed necessary to establ1sh an 
internat1onal cr1minal Jurisdiction to try indiV1duals who had committed crimes 
aga1nst tne peace and security ot mankind while in such a pos1t1on as to make the1r 
acts also attributable to the State (tne "State author1ties" ot the 1954 draft 
code), indiV1duals who haa canmitted such crimes w1tt1out being in such a position 
could oe tried by the States concerned. Appropr1ate rules on JUrisdiction, 
judicial assistance and extradition could be env1saged. 

44. with regard to the content ratione materiae, his delegation wished to 
emphasize the importance of the observation that some breaches might constitute 
only a minor 1nfringement, reprehensible no doubt, but not falling within the 
category of offences against the peace and security of mankind (A/39/10, 
para. 47). whereas, in the paragraph 1n question, that observation concerned only 
acts in violation of the laws or customs of war, it should be applied to the whole 
subject-matter under considerat1on. On the other hand, the relationship between 
offences under the 1954 draft code and new offences called for closer 
consideration. In particular, careful consideration should be given to serious 
breaches on a widespread scale ot an international obligation of essential 
importance tor safeguarding the human being, which were reterred to 1n article 19, 
paragraph 3 (c), ot the ILC draft on international responsib1lity (A/38/10, 

; ... 



A/C. 6/39/SR.4 7 
English 
Page 12 

(Mr. Treves, Italy) 

para. 53) , over and above the exan1ples given in that subparagraph. Torture, in 
particular, was a question that must be considered in the l1ght of the dratt 
convention that was under consiaeration. Lastl~, while his delegation in no way 
objected to the inclusion of ma)or environmental damage in the list ot cn.n1es 
against the peace and security ot mankind, it wished to sound a note ot caution 
regarding the inclusion of concepts that had such far-reaching political and 
strategic implications ana were so imprecise from the legal point ot view as the 
use ot atomic weapons and econom1c aggression. Such issues fell within the sphere 
of competence of other United Nations bOdies and ILC should not deal with them. 

45. Mr. TEPAVICHAROV (Bulgaria) said that h1s aelegat1on considered encouraging 
the progress maae so tar on the draft coae ot otfences aga1nst the peace and 
security of mank1na. 

46. The 1954 draft code tormed a good bas1s tor turther work b~ ILC, since 1t 
embodied the principles laid aown 1n the Charter ot the unitea Nations ana the ma1n 
pr1ncip~es upon which the NUrnberg and Tokyo Tr1bunals haa been established. His 
delegat1on shared the view on that matter reflected 1n paragraph 49 ot the ILC 
report (A/39/10). 

47. ~1th regard to the content ratione materiae ot the draft code, the restrictive 
approach taken 1n 19~4 shoula be adoptea. In that connection, his delegation 
welcomed the efforts made by the Special Rapporteur to list the most serious 
offences, rather than all international offences, through the inauctive methoa. It 
would also be usetul to araw up without delay a general detin1tion of the basic 
characteristics of cr1mes against the peace and security ot mankind. Just as ILC 
was contemplating the completion ot the list of crimes incluaed in the 1954 dratt 
through the inclusion of the violations ot international law recogn1zed by the 
international community since that date, the violations of international law 
recognized by the international community since completion of the draft code coula 
be included in the list of crimes aga1nst the peace and securit~ of mankind through 
a reference to such a definition. 

48. Particular attention should be aevotea to the ~reparation, threat and 
perpetration ot acts ot aggression. In that connection, his aelegation noted from 
paragraph 44 of the report that some members of ILC had vo1ced doubts regardin9 the 
phrases "threat ••• to resort to an act ot aggression" and "preparation ••• ot the 
employment of armed torce" included, res~ectivel~, in article 2, paragraphs 2 
ana 3, ot the 1954 aratt, which it considered linked to too subJective a 
criterion. It considered that, even although in sucr1 cases the international 
community was normally confronted w1th two conflicting assessments ot a situation, 
namely, that ot the ~otential aggressor and that ot the potent1al victim, the 
assessment ot the potential v1ctim ot an act ot aggression shoula be ot particular 
concern to the internat1onal cammun1ty. 

49. with regard to the list ot ottences not proviaea tor in the 1954 dratt, in 
respect of which ILC haa 1naicatea that a choice must be made between a minimum 
content ana a max1moo1 content, his aelegat1on, which shared the view ot the 
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maJority ot the members ot ILC 1n that connect1on expressed in paragra~h 63 ot the 
report, bel1eved that the minimum content would be more in Kee~1ng with the 
character and purpose ot the tuture cOde. 

SO. It was ot the view that the min1mum content should include the use of nuclear 
weapons, wh1ch were a threat ~o the ver~ existence ot manKind and in respect ot 
wh1Ch the international community had ex~ressed concern in numerous international 
instruments. It did not share the view that ILC should not deal w1tn that issue 
under the pretext that it was already under cons1derat1on 1n other forums and that 
the inclusion ot s~ec1t1c ~rov1sions on nuclear weapons would amount to a 
theoretical ~roh1bition ot their use that would not be acce~ted by ~tates 
possessing such weapons (ib1d., ~ra. 55), and it did not endorse the arguments 
based on the so-called deterrent character of nuclear weapons (~.). However, it 
did support the view that pol1t1cal difticulties should not stand in the way ot 
stating a rule ae lege ferenaa (~.,para. 57). In that connection, his 
delegat1on recalled that in resolution 38/75, paragraph 1, the General Assembly 
condentned resolutely, unconditionally ana tor all time nuclear war as being 
contrary to human conscience ana reason, as the most monstrous crime against 
peoples and as a violation of the toremost human right - the right to life. 

51. His delegation believed that it was necessary to incluae in the draft code the 
crime of genocide, in the sense ot the Convention on the Prevention and Punishn1ent 
of the Crime ot Genocide, ana tne crime ot apartheid, in the sense ot the 
International Convention on the Su~press1on and Punishment ot the Crime ot 
Apartheid. Account must also be taken ot such important international instruments 
as the International Convent1on on the Elu11ination of All Forms of Racial 
Discrimination and the Declaration on the Granting ot Independence to COlonial 
Countries ana Peoples. The argument that the crime ot a~arthe1d should not be 
included 1n the draft code since it concerned the shameful ~ractices ot a single 
country (~.,para. 53) was unconvincing; that fact in no wa~ dim1nished the 
danger that it represented tor society. Moreover, h1s aelegat1on shared the view 
ot the ILC memoers who bel1eved that akartheid had characteristics ot its own that 
were not covered by the term "racial d1scrimination" and that it should therefore 
be included as such 1n the !1st of the gravest ottences. 

52. His delegation d1d not unaerstana the hesitations concerning the inclus1on ot 
colonialism in the dratt code, which unquestionably fell within the sphere ot 
JUS cogens. 

53. The consequences ot economic aggress1on aes1gned to destabil1ze a Government 
or the social order ot a State were such that they could oe compared with the 
consequences ot armed aggression. Economic aggression should therefore be included 
in the dratt code. 

54. Lastly, the tuture code should ap~ly to the otfences provided for in 
paragraph 65 (c) (v) ot the report only if, in specific cases, their gravity was 
comparable to that of offences representing the greatest threat to society. Fbr 
example, that would be so in cases where such offences were linked to the 
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perpetration, threat or preparation ot an act of aggression, to a direct threat to 
international peace or to interterence in the internal atfairs ot other States. 

55. In view of the great importance ot the ~re~aration ot a code of oftences 
aqainst the peace and security ot mankind, the question should be retained as a 
separate item on the Committee•s agenda and should be given priority. 

The meeting rose at 1 p.m. 




